
 
PATSYSTEMS PLC 

PRELIMINARY RESULTS FOR THE TWELVE MONTHS ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2006 
 

The Board of Patsystems Plc ('Patsystems', 'the Company' or 'the Group'), the AIM-listed global supplier of 
electronic trading technology, is pleased to announce its preliminary results for the twelve months ended 31 
December 2006. 
 
 
HIGHLIGHTS 
 

• Pre-tax profit up 353% to £1.63 million (2005: £0.36million) 
 

• Operating profit as a percentage of sales increased to 10.3% (2005: 2.2%) 
 

• Fully diluted Earnings per Share 4.1p (2005: 0.2p) 
 

• Pre-deferred tax adjusted fully diluted Earnings per Share* up 300% to 0.8p 
 

• Board announces inaugural dividend of 0.3p per share based on 2006 results  
 

• Net cash flow from Operating Activities increased 220% to £2.69 million (2005: £0.84 million) 
 

• 12 new trading system software installations globally in 2006 for existing and new customers 
including JP Morgan in London, Citigroup in New York and Singapore and CFETS in China 

 
• 129 Pro-Mark screens deployed to paying customers (2005: nil) 

 
 
 
*  As a result of the large deferred tax credit being recognised this year the directors consider that it is appropriate to  

exclude deferred tax in the calculation of the adjusted fully diluted Earnings per Share (EPS).  
 
 
 
Stewart Millman, Chairman of Patsystems, said: 
 
“In 2006, we have delivered full-year results in line with market expectations.  I am particularly pleased that 
we achieved 12 trading system software installations globally, some for new customers and some for 
existing ones, compared to none in 2005.  This indicates the solid base that management has built for 
Patsystems going forward into 2007 and beyond.” 
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CHAIRMAN'S STATEMENT 
 
I think I should start this year’s statement by commending David, on behalf of the whole Board, on his first 
year as Chief Executive of Patsystems. In 2006, we have delivered full-year results in line with market 
expectations , while also reshaping the business to provide a stronger base going forward. 
 
Pre-tax profit, under International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS), for the full year ended 31 December 
2006 was £1.63 million compared to £0.36 million in 2005. Cash flows from operating activities also grew to 
£2.69 million from £0.84 million in 2005. 
 
This growth in profit has justified the Board’s confidence for 2006 that we expressed within the last annual 
report and accounts. 
 
I am particularly pleased that in 2006 we achieved 12 trading system software installations globally, some 
for new customers  and some for existing ones, compared to none in 2005. This indicates the solid base that 
management has built for Patsystems going forward into 2007 and beyond. 
 
As described in greater detail within the Chief Executive’s Review, we have achieved the goals we set at the 
start of 2006 for establishing new user communities for both the Pro-Mark professional trading screen and 
the Risk Informer real-time risk margining product. We anticipate further growth from both Pro-Mark and 
Risk Informer in 2007.  
 
We have also completed the development of our new back-end platform . The new platform supports global 
24-hour trading and provides our customers with a single global view of the status of their order book.  
 
Currently two of our tier-one customers have signed contracts and scheduled their upgrades to the new 
platform for 2007. A further three customers are currently discussing the timing of their own 
implementations. 
 
At the start of 2006, we believed that we had with a strong product suite and are even more confident now. 
The successful integration of Tamesis within Patsystems also bodes well for the future. 
 
Turning to customers, I am delighted that we have strengthened our presence in Asia with new and existing 
customers. More particularly, we have extended our geographical presence in the region by being the first 
Independent Software Vendor (ISV) to sell a trading and risk system into mainland China through our 
contract with China Foreign Exchange Trade System (CFETS), a subsidiary of China’s Central Bank: 
People’s Bank of China. 
  
DIVIDEND 
As a tangible way to demonstrate its confidence in Patsystems’ commercial and financial strength, the Board 
is pleased to recommend the payment of an inaugural dividend to shareholders, based on the results for 
2006. The Board proposes the payment of a dividend of 0.3 p per ordinary share, subject to confirmation at 
the Annual General Meeting (AGM) , to be paid on the 25 May 2007 to shareholders on the register as at 27 
April 2007. The shares are expected to be quoted ex dividend on 25 April 2007. 
 
MANAGEMENT   
Under David Webber and Martin Thorneycroft’s leadership as the two Executive Directors, the achievements 
in 2006 have been accomplished with minimal turnover in senior personnel and no major changes in 
strategy. Only one member of the Executive Management Committee (EMC) has changed, with Kieron 
O’Toole joining at the start of 2007, replacing Martin Coen. The Chief Executive’s report details the EMC 
and their respective responsibilities. 
 
The stability in the senior team is mirrored in the rest of Patsystems. This  is pleasing in itself and enables us 
to provide our customers with continuity in both technical know-how and our day-to-day relationships. 
 
BOARD 
It is with sadness and gratitude, that we announced on 25 September the planned retirement of Stewart 
Douglas -Mann from the Board after the 2007 AGM. Stewart has been a Director with Patsystems for seven 
years through some of the most challenging periods of its history. I often think that without his resilience 
Patsystems might not have been able to achieve its present status and strength. As he can now observe the 
positive fruits of his efforts, I thank him warmly on behalf of everyone involved with the Company. 



 
Arun Aggarwal also decided to stand down from our Board at the end of 2006, due to increasing time 
commitments following his promotion to Head of Consultancy, EMEA at Tata Consultancy Services. His 
input has been valuable and much appreciated. 
 
To replace such accomplished non-Executive Directors, we have been fortunate to add two new Board 
colleagues, from whose experience we are already benefiting. 
 
Steve Sparke joined our Board on 25 September 2006 bringing with him a wealth of business and 
technology knowledge of the futures industry from an 18 year career with UBS, most recently as their Global 
Head of Futures & Options. 
 
John Priestley joined the Board on 1 January 2007. John has built a long and successful career in the IT and 
software industry, most recently with British Telecommunications plc, including the role of Director of 
Business Development for Syntegra. 
 
FUTURE 
Trading since 31 December 2006 has continued in line with business plans and the Board remains 
comfortable with current market expectations for 2007 and, early though it is, 2008. 
 
Despite continuing consolidation within our market place, with Chicago Mercantile Exchange’s (CME) 
proposed acquisition of Chicago Board of Trade (CBOT), and Calyon’s and Société Générale’s planned 
merger of their futures brokerage activities as two examples, we believe that opportunities remain good for 
the business. 
 
As well as continued success promoting our existing products, we expect further opportunities to arise for us 
in new derivative asset classes; in cash based products and in foreign exchange. 
 
CUSTOMERS, STAFF AND SHAREHOLDERS 
I would like to thank all of our customers, and our partners, for their continued support during the year. An 
important factor behind our success this year has been our customers’ willingness to trust us to help create 
further business success for them. We take that responsibility very seriously and I hope and believe we have 
discharged it well. 
 
I would also like to thank all the management and employees of Patsystems for their focus and energy. We 
started the year with the inevitable upheaval of a change in Chief Executive and they have responded to that 
change with the utmost commitment and professionalism. The positive results are there for all to see. 
 
Finally, on behalf of Patsystems, I would like to thank our shareholders for their continued support. We look 
forward to their continued association with us as the company and business continue to develop.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S REVIEW  
 
OVERVIEW 
I am pleased to announce the first set of financial results for Patsystems under my leadership. I joined the 
business in January 2006 with high expectations that our people, products and the opportunities within our 
market would enable us to build a highly successful business. 
 
The results for the financial year ended 31 December 2006 are a significant step in our ambition to become 
a key technology provider to the electronic trading industry and demonstrates that my initial impression as to 
the fundamental strength of this business was well founded. 
 
The overall performance of the business has shown a significant improvement compared to the previous 
year with an operating profit under IFRS of £1.6 million compared to £0.3 million in 2005. 
 
Underlying turnover has risen 15% to £15.3 million compared to £13.3 million in 2005. Underlying turnover 
excludes  the revenue related to the provision of hardware and hardware support on the Tokyo Grain 
Exchange project in 2005 which was supplied at a low margin and is one-off in nature. 
 
Despite the turnover growth the cost base has been closely monitored with the operating expenses being 
£13.3 million compared to £13 million in 2005.  
 
TRADING SYSTEMS AND MARKET CONNECTIVITY 
Trading systems revenue increased by 15% to £13.3 million during the year. 
 
The change in ownership of Refco in November 2005 did have a negative impact on recurring revenues in 
2006, but revenue from new customers, and growth from existing customers compensated for that revenue 
shortfall. 
 
During the year there were three additional installations for two existing customers in new geographical 
regions and nine installations for new customers to Patsystems. The new customer installations included J P 
Morgan in London, Citigroup in New York and Singapore, and CFETS, the Peoples Bank of China 
subsidiary, in Shanghai. 
 
At the start of 2006, we set an objective to establish Pro-Mark, our trading screen for the high-volume 
professional, within the professional electronic trader community. Though take-up of the screens was slower 
than anticipated in the first half of the year, by 31 December 2006 we had achieved 129 billable users.  
 
Throughout the year we have continued to add functionality to both our retail and professional offerings. 
 
At the Futures and Options Weekly (FOW) tradeshow in London in June, we launched trailing stops and 
brackets functionality for the J-Trader product. In the summer, additional functionality to support the trading 
of CME Eurodollar options, New York Mercantile Exchange NYMEX energy spreads and CBOT agricultural 
futures was made available in Pro-Mark. We also launched a plug-in tool to enable seamless integration of 
Microsoft Excel strategy spreadsheets with Pro-Mark. 
 
Additionally, at the Futures Industry Association (FIA) exposition in Chicago in November 2006, we 
showcased our new charting capability that is being imbedded within both our retail and professional trading 
systems. 
 
During the year, all of our customers were upgraded to the latest version of our price distribution servers at 
an additional charge and all of our major customers took the option to upgrade to the latest version of our 
transaction servers. 
 
The Global Trading project achieved our planned milestones for the year with the beta software release 
being available for the sponsoring customers for the last quarter of the year. Two of our major customers 
have signed contracts to upgrade to the new core architecture in 2007 and a further three are currently in 
discussions to schedule their projects for 2007. 
 
 
Global Trading provides our customers with the ability to run the system continuously, with the down-time 
limited only to a minimal weekly clean-up period, and to deploy a number of instances of the software across 
diverse geographical locations while managing the software as a single instance. Most importantly, it 



enables our customers, through the Global Order Management capability, to view their overall customers’ 
trading and position activity. When Global Trading is combined with Risk Informer it enables Patsystems to 
provide a fully global electronic trading and risk solution on an open hardware platform. 
 
The Global Trading product has been designed so that the existing trading front-ends, Pro-Mark and J-
Trader, the Risk Informer product and our exchange connections will operate within both the Global Trading 
solution and the existing core system. 
 
Connectivity has been further established to a number of additional electronic exchanges, bringing the total 
supported to 37. Connectivity was established to the Dubai Gold and Commodity Exchange and the 
Mexican Derivatives Market at the close of the year and we are encouraged by the further business 
opportunities that connections to new geographies, such as these, will bring to the business. 
 
RISK SYSTEMS 
The Tamesis business acquired in August 2005 is now integrated fully into our operations and we remain 
confident that Risk Informer, the real-time risk margining product, will fulfil the expectations held at the time 
of acquisition. 
 
We have enjoyed tremendous support from Calyon Financial, the Credit Agricole subsidiary, in establishing 
the Risk Informer product within our market. In March we announced that Calyon Financial chose Risk 
Informer, after a global selection process, as their preferred product for providing real-time risk margining for 
their futures business.  
 
Subsequent to our financial year-end, and directly resulting from the success of the earlier project, Calyon 
has announced an extension of that project with Risk Informer to provide risk margining for their spot and 
forward foreign exchange and foreign exchange options business. 
 
In October 2007, we announced that CFETS has also contracted to adopt Risk Informer to monitor risk for 
all the business that their members submit to the CME through the Patsystems CME gateway. 
 
We enter 2007 with opportunities  to provide the global risk management capability to a number of futures 
clearing merchants . 
 
EXCHANGE SYS TEMS 
In 2005 we delivered the Tokyo Grain Exchange (TGE) project for the continuous market system. We have 
continued to provide TGE with additional services through out the year. 
 
By their nature, opportunities for systems projects for electronic futures exchanges arise infrequently and the 
selection processes to appoint a vendor are usually in excess of nine months. Hence our business plans for 
2007 do not presume the winning of a new exchange s ystems contract. Nevertheless, we have several 
prospective opportunities that are in the early stages of their selection process and if we should be selected 
for either of these our 2008 financial results would benefit. 
 
I am particularly pleased to see how the revenue mix for our exchange business has matured. The 
increasing proportion of recurring revenue within our exchange business enables us to identify 95% of 
anticipated 2007 revenue coming from established customer relationships and being recurring in nature. 
 
BRAND AND MARKETING 
With a new range of products and an ambition to be seen within our sector as the technology partner of 
choice, rather than one of a number of independent software vendors, we decided at the start of 2006 to 
fundamentally review how we position the business in our sector. 
 
In the first quarter of the year, we carried out extensive market research with our existing customers, 
prospective customers and technology partners to assess the existing perception of Patsystems within the 
market. The research made it apparent that for our marketing to successfully support our business growth 
aspirations, we needed to move perception away from Patsystems as a supplier of excellent trading screen 
functionality to one of a capable and trusted technology partner. 
 
In the second quarter of 2006, the target sectors and individuals were identified and the core Patsystems 
proposition to the market was defined. On the back of this approach we launched a campaign for Risk 
Informer during the early summer that produced a good number of new sales prospects, extended 
awareness in our market place and generated a good level of press coverage. 



In the third quarter, the key brand message and the revisions to our sales collateral, website and exhibition 
stands were established. At the core of this will be the establishment of the ‘Total FlexAbility’ brand. In 
November at the FIA event in Chicago, we launched the new visual concept for our advertising and 
exhibition branding and also launched a completely refreshed and restructured website. 
  
For 2007, we have substantially increased our planned expenditure for marketing to support the ongoing 
growth of our new products, and our penetration into new asset classes and trading communities. Additional 
expenditure has been allocated to promote the range of modules within our core offering available to those 
organisations wishing to take best of breed technology rather than a complete end-to-end solution. 
 
BUSINESS RISK, STRATEGY AND PRODUCT DEVELOPMENT 
The principal business risks remain the same as in previous years: 
 
Competition 
The Group operates in a growing but competitive market. There are three major software suppliers in the 
global electronic trading systems market for futures and options, of which Patsystems is one. There are 
many smaller companies who supply screens, but not market connectivity. In such a market there is always 
a risk that customers could move to other competitors and there is always downwards pressure on margins. 
Patsystems mitigates this risk by supporting it’s brands with appropriate marketing activity and by 
consistently extending it’s market connectivity as well as improving it’s software, customer support and 
customer care. 
 
Customer consolidation 
Consolidation within the financial services industry has occurred over the past few years and further 
consolidation remains a risk. Where consolidation takes place the risk to our business is typically  to the 
revenues associated with market connectivity and support and maintenance. Patsystems mitigates this risk 
by actively adding new customers, products  and asset categories to our portfolio. 
 
Our business strategy remains unchanged with the ambition: 
 -  to extend the asset classes we support beyond futures and options on which we currently focus 
 -  to service products converting from open outcry markets to electronic trading; and 
 -  to broaden our presence beyond the locations where we presently operate. 
 
We believe the reference sites we gain in 2007 will enable Risk Informer to be extended across trading of 
any type and will ensure that business opportunities are not limited to our historical market of futures and 
options. 
 
For our front end trading screens, we will be looking to extend functionality to strengthen our position in the 
market. 
 
For the core system, we plan to extend the functionality to support crossing of internal and external order 
flow, which will benefit any of our customers considering becoming Systematic Internalisers under the new 
Markets in Financial Instruments Directive (MiFID). 
 
Investment in exchange connectivity will continue to be in line with anticipated market demand for new 
product types and liquidity pools. 
 
BUSINESS EVOLUTION 
During 2007, we plan to extend our sales functions in each of our operational regions and we are looking to 
extend the quality and level of support services we provide, particularly in North America. 
 
Currently, we have sales and support operations in Chicago, London, New York, Singapore, Sydney and 
Tokyo. During 2007, we plan to extend our representation in Shanghai, Hong Kong and within North 
America and consider representation in other geographies.  
 
We expect to re-introduce trading systems support in Chicago, in addition to support functions in London 
and Singapore, to enable us to provide a more seamless support service 24 hours a day. 
 
We have established performance benchmarks for our key operational areas and these will be monitored 
through out the year. 



We are instigating a major change in our release policy to enable us to better serve our customers and to 
enable them to plan their software upgrades more effectively. From the first quarter 2007 onwards, we will 
switch to quarterly software releases for both our core systems and the front end trading screens. 
 
EXECUTIVE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 
The senior executive team remains broadly the same as at the start of 2006 with Kazuaki Takabatake as 
Head of Asia Pacific, Patrick Kenny responsible for North American operations, Graeme Neilly as Director 
European sales & global accounts and Jon Regan as Head of new business sales Europe. 
 
In November 2006, Martin Coen left Patsystems and the opportunity was taken to better align the structure 
of our operations for the growth opportunities we expect for the business. 
 
Andy Edwards, as product & development director, has taken responsibility for the aspects  of Martin’s role 
pertaining to product selection and investment so that planning and resource management in this area are 
more closely aligned to the product development function. 
 
Kieron O’Toole joined at the start of 2007 as Client Services Director, with responsibility for software 
support, software releases, and trading and risk system installations. Kieron joins us with an accomplished 
track record in software company operations within the financial sector. 
 
This organisational change will enable Andy and Kieron to focus on maturing our development, support and 
implementation functions  
  
These six executives, plus Martin Thorneycroft and myself, constitute our Executive Management 
Committee. I am delighted to be leading such a committed and professional management team. 
  
STAFF 
I have enjoyed working with the Patsystems staff enormously in 2006, and I thank them for the positive 
manner in which I was received as the new CEO. 
 
They should all feel great pride in what they have achieved in the business over the last year and I am sure 
they share my excitement as to what the future may bring for our company. 
 
We do envisage a marginal increase in the number of employees over the coming year, as we increase 
headcount in our sales and support functions. Overall salary costs are budgeted to increase to reflect salary 
increases and anticipated bonus payments to staff, contingent on achieving the anticipated 2007 financial 
performance. 
 
BUSINESS OBJECTIVES AND OUTLOOK 
Our key objectives for 2007 are as follows: 
 

- To establish the Patsystems FlexAbility brand and establish ourselves as technology partner of 
choice within our market place; 

 
- To grow substantially the Pro-Mark installed user-base; 

 
-  To establish user communities for both Global Trading and the Risk Informer product; 

 
-  To extend our technology into additional asset classes and 

 
-  To deliver productivity gains within our product development, delivery and support functions to 

further increase our operating margin. 
 
Trading subsequent to the year-end has progressed in line with expectations . Despite the planned 
amalgamation of the futures trading businesses of Calyon and Fimat we are confident that we can deliver 
our planned turnover and profit growth in 2007 and 2008. 
 
 
 
 
 
 



FINANCIAL REVIEW  
 
INTERNATIONAL FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARDS (IFRS) 
Patsystems has chosen to adopt IFRS for our financial year ending on the 31 December 2006 and the 
financial statements have been prepared on this basis.  The Company has chosen early adoption for two 
reasons: 
 

• we believe that IFRS enables a better appreciation of the product investments within the business 
and the on-going operating functions ; and 

• a number of new UK GAAP standards would have been adopted by the Company during 2006 and 
IFRS would have been adopted in 2007 – giving two years of significant restatements of previously 
reported numbers. By adopting early we will only have one year of restatement 

 
The change to IFRS results in no change to the revenue or the cash flows of the business. The most 
significant change is regarding IAS 38 – Intangible assets, which requires that relevant product development 
expenditure which satisfies the criteria under the standard is capitalised and subsequently amortised.  We 
have adopted the policy of capitalising product development and amortising the amount over three years 
from the date of completion. In 2006 this change results in £1.5 million being capitalised and £0.2 million 
being amortised. 
 
The other less significant changes relate to: 

• IFRS 3 – Business combinations , which requires goodwill to remain on the balance sheet and be 
subject to an annual impairment test, but not to be amortised over its estimated useful life 

• IFRS 2 Share based payment – which requires the cost of options to be charged to the income 
statement and  

• IAS 39 – Financial instruments: recognition and measurement - which requires certain financial 
instruments to be brought onto the balance sheet at fair value 

 
A more detailed explanation of the transition to IFRS is shown in note 10. 
 
TURNOVER 
Underlying Group turnover increased by £2 million (15%) to £15.3 million from £13.3 million last year (£15.4 
million less hardware and hardware support sales of £2.1 million). 
 
Trading Systems 
Trading systems revenue grew from £11.6 million in 2005 to £13.3 million in 2006 – an increase of 15%. 
 
Exchange Systems 
As reported last year included within Exchange Systems revenue in 2005 is £2.1 million of hardware and 
hardware support supplied as part of the TGE contract.  This was supplied at a low margin and is a one-off 
by nature.  The effect of this is to gross up both sales and cost of sales.  In order to properly compare years 
this item needs to be excluded from 2005 comparatives. 
 
After excluding hardware and hardware support Exchange Systems revenue declined by £0.1m to £1.3 
million in 2006 in line with our expectation as there were no new exchange system projects in 2006. 
 
Risk Systems  
Revenues from our Risk Systems business acquired in August 2005 grew to £0.7 million from £0.3 million 
last year, although the business was only consolidated for 5 months in 2005. 
 
COST OF SALES 
This year cost of sales reduced to a normal level following lasts years one-off hardware and hardware 
support costs  incurred as a result of the TGE contract.  
 
OPERATING EXPENSES 
Operating expenses increased by £0.3 million to £13.3 million from £13 million in 2005. 
 
Staff costs, excluding the share compensation expense, are the most material item of expenditure within 
operating expenses comprising £7.8 million (2005: £7.6 million).  This represents 59% (2005: 58%) of our 
cost base and 51% (2005: 57%) of underlying revenues.  We ended the year with 134 permanent staff 
(2005: 133). 
 



Amortisation of intangible assets increased to £0.6m illion from £0.3 million in 2005 as a result of a full year’s 
amortisation charge for the capitalised internal development cost of Pro-Mark and a full years charge for the 
amortisation of the purchased Risk Informer software.  The amortisation charge consists of £0.18 million 
(2005: £0.05 million) in relation to amortisation of capitalised internal development and £0.45 million (2005: 
£0.26 million) in relation to purchased licenses and software. 
 
PROFIT ON ORDINARY ACTIVITIES BEFORE TAXATION 
The profit on ordinary activities before taxation increased to £1.63 million from £0.36 million in 2005. 
 
TAXATION 
The UK has  gross tax losses carried forward of £20 million and will therefore not be in a corporation tax 
paying position for a number of years.   
 
The tax credit shown on the face of the income statement comprises of a deferred tax credit of £6.43million 
mainly in respect of the recognition of prior year losses, withholding tax of £0.11 million and US minimum tax 
of £0.04 million. 
 
A deferred tax asset of £6.4million has been recognised this year in respect of tax losses and capital 
allowances carried forward from previous years in both the UK and other geographical regions. The asset 
has been recognised this year because the increasing profitability of the Group means that previous years’ 
tax losses will be offset against current and future years’ profits and hence these losses now have a 
quantifiable value. 
 
PROFIT FOR THE YEAR 
Profit for the year increased to £7.9 million from a profit of £0.4 million last year. 
 
EARNINGS PER SHARE 
As a result of the large deferred tax credit this year and the reversal of this over future years the standard 
basic and fully diluted EPS calculations show a high level of volatility.  A more stable measure of EPS is pre-
deferred tax EPS. 
 
Using this measure, basic adjusted EPS has grown by 200% to 0.9p from 0.3p and adjusted fully diluted 
EPS has grown 300% to 0.8p from 0.2p last year. 
 
Including the deferred tax credit basic EPS is 4.9p (2005: 0.3p) and fully diluted EPS is 4.1p (2005: 0.2p). 
 
INTANGIBLE AND TANGIBLE FIXED ASSETS 
Intangible Assets 
During the year the Group capitalised £1.55 million of development costs  in respect of our new Global 
Trading software.  This will be amortised over three years from date of completion in line with our current 
intangible asset amortisation policy. 
 
Acquired software represents the fair value of the Risk Informer software acquired as part of the Tamesis 
acquisition in 2005. This software is being amortised over three years starting from the date of acquisition. 
 
Tangible Assets 
During the year the Group purchased fixed assets totalling £0.3 million.  The majority of this consisted of 
computer hardware. 
 
CURRENT ASSETS 
Trade Debtors 
Trade debtors have increased to £2.6 million from £1.3 million in 2005 as a result of the increase in sales 
and particularly the increase in sales in the final quarter of 2006.  The average days sales outstanding in 
debtors through out the year was 38 days . 
 
 
CURRENT LIABILITIES 
Included within current liabilities is contingent consideration of £2.1 million in respect of the purchase of 
Tamesis Ltd in 2005. This represents an estimate of the final consideration payable, however, the actual 
amount will depend on the financial performance of Tamesis Ltd to 31 July 2007. The final consideration is 
payable in Patsystems Plc shares (final consideration is capped at a maximum of 23,333,334 shares ). 
 



ABILITY TO PAY DIVIDENDS 
Dividends are paid out of the reserves of Patsystems plc. Patsystems plc had distributable reserves of £0.6 
million at 31 December 2006.  During 2006 we undertook an exercise to ensure that the Group has the 
ability to freely pay dividends up to Patsystems plc.  As a result of the exercise Patsystems Holdings Ltd, a 
direct subsidiary of Patsystems plc, has distributable reserves of £15.2 million, which, providing that the 
Group continues to trade successfully, will be available to dividend up to Patsystems plc. 
 
 
CASH AND TREASURY  
The Group generated net cash inflows from operating activities of £2.69 million (2005 - £0.84 million) and 
£2.03 million was inves ted in intangible and tangible assets. Cash and cash equivalents increased by £0.65 
million over the year. 
 
In normal circumstances the Group would expect cash and cash equivalents to increase by approximately 
the amount of the profit for the year less any dividends and purchases of fixed assets.  This would have 
been the case in 2006 except for the cash impact of two items from 2005 (both of which had been provided 
for in the 2005 accounts, but for which the cash outflow was felt in 2006) – namely the cost of the 
replacement of a director - £0.45 million and the payment of dilapidations in order to terminate the lease of 
the Tamesis building - £0.24 million.  
 
The Group is exposed to foreign currency risk on sales, purchases and cash balances that are denominated 
in a currency other than Sterling.  The principal currency giving rise to this risk is the US dollar. Patsystems’ 
policy is to carry forward cover for 75% of US$/£ net anticipated exposure for 12 months forward.  That level 
of cover is in place, and was through 2006, and is comprised of a mixture of forward contracts and options.  
The average US$/£ exchange rate used in the 2006 income statement was  1.85.  The average rate of the 
hedges in place at 31 December 2006 for 2007 was 1.83. The fair value of these hedges is recognised as a 
financial asset of £0.1 million on the Group balance sheet at the year end. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Consolidated income statement    
for the year ended 31 December 2006    
  2006 2005 
 Notes £’000  £’000 
    
Revenue 3 15,255 15,457 

Cost of sales   (387) (2,160) 

    
Gross profit  14,868 13,297 

Operating expenses   (13,292) (12,955) 

    
Operating profit  1,576 342 

    
Finance income   54 35 

Finance costs    (4) (17) 

Finance costs - net  50 18 

    
Profit on ordinary activities before taxation  1,626 360 

Taxation 4 6,280 43 

    
Profit for the year attributable to equity holders of the 

company 

 

7,906 403 

    

Earnings per share 5   

 - basic  4.9p 0.3p 

 - diluted  4.1p 0.2p 

    
Adjusted Earnings  per ordinary share* 5   

 - basic  0.9p 0.3p 

 - diluted  0.8p 0.2p 

 
* EPS per been adjusted for deferred tax – see note 5 for a detailed explanation. 
 
The income statement has been prepared on the basis that all operations are continuing operations. 

 
There is no difference between the profit on ordinary activities before taxation and the profit for the year 
stated above and their historical cost equivalents  
 
 
Consolidated statement of recognised income and expense 
For the year ended 31 December 2006 
 
  2006 2005 
  £’000  £’000 

Profit for the year  7,906 403 

Foreign exchange adjustment on foreign currency net 
investments  

 
(144) 

 
(221) 

    
Total recognised income for the year  7,762 182 

 
 



 
Consolidated balance sheet 
at 31 December 2006 
 
 Notes  

 
2006 2005 

  £’000  £’000 
ASSETS    
Non-current assets    
Goodwill  1,745 1,552 
Intangible assets   2,536 1,479 
Property, plant and equipment  754 902 
Deferred tax assets   6,979 - 
    
  12,014 3,933 
    
Current assets    
Inventories  188 294 
Trade and other receivables  6 4,021 3,213 
Financial assets – derivative financial instruments  127 - 
Cash and cash equivalents   3,251 2,604 
    
  7,587 6,111 
    
LIABILITIES    
Current liabilities    
Trade and other payables  7 (3,594) (2,798) 
Current income tax liabilities   (101) - 
Financial liabilities – derivative financial instruments   - (43) 
Provisions   - (170) 
Contingent consideration 8 (2,140) - 
    
  (5,835) (3,011) 
    
    
Net current assets  1,752 3,100 
    
Non-current liabilities    
Contingent consideration 8 - (1,500) 
Provisions   (34) (10) 
    
Net assets  13,732 5,523 
    
    
EQUITY    
Capital and reserves attributable to equity holders of the company  
Share capital 9 1,641 1,605 
Share premium account 9 3,691 3,510 
Other reserves 9 17,348 17,348 
Retained earnings  9 (8,948) (16,940) 
    
Total equity 9 13,732 5,523 
    
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Consolidated cash flow statement 
for the year ended 31 December 2006 
 
 2006 2005 
 £’000  £’000 
Cash flows from operating activities   
Cash flows from operations  2,694 840 
 Interest received 54 35 
 Interest paid  (4) (16) 
 Tax (paid)/received (51) 390 
   
Net cash flows from operating activities  2,693 1,249 
   
Cash from investing activities   
Purchase of intangible assets (1,689) (622) 
Purchase of property, plant and equipment (344) (193) 
Acquisition of subsidiaries (net of bank overdraft acquired)  (10) (166) 
   
Net cash flows used in investing activities  (2,043) (981) 
   
Cash flows from financing activities   
Net proceeds from issue of ordinary share capital 164 1,473 
Finance lease principle payments  (40) (34) 
Repayment of borrowings  - (245) 
   
Net cash flows from financing activities  124 1,194 
   
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents 774 1,462 
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of the year 2,604 1,075 
Effect of exchange rates  (127) 67 
   
Cash and cash equivalents at end of the year 3,251 2,604 
 
 
Reconciliation of net profit to net cash flows from operating activities 

 
 
Material non cash transactions 
 
During the year the estimate of contingent consideration increased to £2,140,000 (2005: £1,500,000). This 
increase does not have an effect on the cash flows of the Group. Please see note 8 for details. 
 

 2006 2005 
 £’000  £’000 
   
Net profit 7,906 403 
Tax (6,280) (43) 
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment 475 544 
Amortisation of intangible assets  632 305 
Share compensation expense 230 (224) 
Shares issued in lieu of payment 53 74 
Interest income (54) (35) 
Interest expense 4 17 
Decrease /(increase) in inventories  106 (26) 
(Increase)/decrease in trade and other receivables  (808) 74 
(Increase)/decrease in financial assets and liabilities  (170) 172 
Increase/(decrease) in trade and other payables  836 (349) 
Decrease in provisions  (236) (72) 
   
Cash flows from operating activities 2,694 840 



Notes to the Financial Statements 
 
1. Approval of results 

 
The financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2006 were approved by the Board of 
Directors on 13 February 2007. 

 
2. Summary of significant accounting policies 
 

(a) Basis of preparation 
The financial information set out in this announcement does not constitute the Group's 
statutory financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2006 but is taken from those  
financial statements, which have received an unqualified report by the auditors and will be 
delivered to the Registrar of Companies. 

 
The  financial  statements  for the year ended 31 December 2006 have been prepared in 
accordance with accounting policies based on International Financial Reporting Standards 
(IFRS) and IFRIC interpretations  endorsed  by  the European Union (EU) and with those  
parts  of the Companies Act 1985 applicable to companies  reporting  under  IFRS. These 
accounting policies are listed in note 10(e). The Group previously reported under UK GAAP. 
 
Detail  on  the  main  differences in accounting policy arising from  the  adoption  of IFRS can 
be found in note 10 along with reconciliations of the effect of the transition from UK GAAP to 
IFRS on the Group’s equity, net income and cash flows. 
 
The   financial   statements   have  been  prepared  under  the historical  cost  convention,  with  
the exception of financial instruments   which  are  stated  in  accordance  with  IAS  39 
Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement. 

 
(b) Consolidation 

The results and net assets of subsidiary undertakings acquired are included in the 
consolidated income statement and consolidated balance sheet using the acquisition method 
of accounting from the effective date of acquisition. 

 
3. Segmental analysis 

The primary analysis used by management in monitoring the Group’s risks and returns is by 
geographical segments. The segmental analysis by region is presented below: 
 

2006     
 Europe North 

America 
Asia 

Pacific 
Total 

 £’000 £’000 £’000 £’000 
     
     
Turnover by origin 6,722 5,555 2,978 15,255 
Turnover by destination 5,543 5,555 4,157 15,255 
Depreciation and amortisation 1,007 31 69 1,107 
Operating profit 1,249 675 (348) 1,576 
Finance costs - net 27 22 1 50 
Profit before tax 1,276 697 (347) 1,626 
Capital expenditure on Property, Plant and 
equipment 234 64 46 344 
Capital expenditure on Intangible assets 1,679 2 8 1,689 
Total assets 15,216 2,481 1,904 19,601 
Total liabilities  (4,944) (691) (234) (5,869) 
     
     
 
 
 
 
     



2005 
 

Europe 
North 

America Asia Pacific Total 
 £’000 £’000 £’000 £’000 
     
Turnover by origin 5,148 5,435 4,874 15,457 
Turnover by destination 5,011 5,435 5,011 15,457 
Depreciation and amortisation 709 52 88 849 
Operating profit (878) 1,404 (184) 342 
Finance cos ts - net 15 3 - 18 
Profit before tax (863) 1,407 (184) 360 
Capital expenditure on Property, Plant and 
equipment 242 4 21 267 
Capital expenditure on Intangible assets 617 - 5 622 
Total assets 6,697 1,626 1,721 10,044 
Total liabilities  (3,527) (614) (380) (4,521) 
     
 
4. Tax on profit on ordinary activities    
 2006 2005 
 £’000  £’000 
United Kingdom     
Withholding tax 111 9 
Research & Development tax credit in respect of prior periods  - (85) 
 111 (76) 
   
Foreign tax   
Corporation tax 41 33 
   
Total current tax 152 (43) 
   
Deferred tax  
Movement in deferred tax  (6,432) - 
   
Taxation credit (6,280) (43) 
 
5. Earnings per Ordinary Share 
In accordance with IAS 33, the calculation of profit per ordinary share is based upon: 
   
(a) Basic and adjusted basic EPS   
Basic earnings per share is calculated by dividing the earnings attributable to ordinary shareholders 
by the weighted average number of ordinary shares in issue during the year: 
 2006 2005 
Profit for the year attributable to equity holders of the company £7,906,000 £403,000 
   
Deferred tax movement  (£6,432,000) - 
Adjusted profit on ordinary activities* £1,474,000 £403,000 
   
Weighted average number of shares  162,794,000 153,378,000 
   
Basic EPS 4.9p 0.3p 
   
Adjusted basic EPS 0.9p 0.3p 
   
(b) Diluted and adjusted diluted EPS   
Diluted earnings per share is calculated by adjusting the weighted average number of ordinary 
shares outstanding to assume conversions of all dilutive potential ordinary shares.  
 
The Group has two categories of dilutive potential ordinary shares: share options and contingent 
shares .  
 



For share options a calculation is performed to determine the number of shares that could have 
been acquired at fair value (determined as the average annual market price of the Group’s shares) 
based on the monetary value of the subscription rights attached to the outstanding options.  
 
The number of shares calculated above is compared with the number of shares that would have 
been issued assuming the exercise of the share options. 
 2006 2005 
   
Profit for the year attributable to equity holders of the company £7,906,000 £403,000 
   
Deferred tax movement  (£6,432,000) - 
Adjusted profit on ordinary activities* £1,474,000 £403,000 
   
Weighted average number of shares  162,794,000 153,378,000 
Effect of dilutive share options  15,020,000 15,524,000 
Effect of contingent share consdieration 14,267,000 10,000,000 
 192,081,000 178,902,000 
   
Diluted EPS 4.1p 0.2p 
   
Adjusted diluted EPS 0.8p 0.2p 
   
* due to the material size of the deferred tax movement in 2006 and the significant effect it has on 
the reported EPS figure, the directors consider that it is more appropriate to give an adjusted EPS 
calculations that exclude the effect of deferred tax. 
 
 
6. Trade and other receivables 
 2006 2005 
 £’000 £’000 
   
Trade receivables  2,622 1,377 
Less: provision for impairment of receivables  (50) (120) 
   
Trade receivables - net 2,572 1,257 
Other receivables  329 389 
Prepayments and accrued income 1,120 1,567 
   
 4,021 3,213 
   
 
 
7. Trade and other payables 
 2006 2005 
 £’000 £’000 
   
Trade payables  635 487 
Net obligation under finance leases  - 40 
Other tax and social security 423 333 
Other payables  - 3 
Accruals  1,119 1,167 
Deferred Income 1,417 768 
   
 3,594 2,798 
 
 
8. Contingent consideration 
The contingent share consideration is in relation to the acquisition of Tamesis Ltd which is payable entirely 
in Patsystems Plc ordinary shares. The consideration is based on management’s best estimate of the future 
earnings before tax of Tamesis Ltd and is payable in September 2007. The maximum consideration is 
capped at 23,333,334 shares. 



 
 

9. Capital and reserves 
 At 1 

January 
2006 

Shares 
issued in 
the year 

Earnings 
for the 

year 

Foreign 
exchange 

movement 

Share 
compensation 

expense 

At 31 
December 

2006 
 £’000 £’000 £’000 £’000 £’000 £’000 
       
Paid up share 
capital 1,605 36 - - - 1,641 
Share premium  3,510 181 - - - 3,691 
Other reserves  17,348 - - - - 17,348 
Retained earnings  (16,940) - 7,906 (144) 230 (8,948) 
       
 5,523 217 7,906 (144) 230 13,732 
 
 
10. Transition to IFRS 

 
(a) Application of IFRS 1: First time adoption of International Accounting Standards 

 
The Group is preparing its financial statements in accordance with IFRS as adopted by the 
European Union for the first time and consequently has applied IFRS 1 First-time Adoption of 
International Financial Reporting Standards. The Groups’ transition date is 1 January 2005. 
 
IFRS 1 First time adoption of International Financial Reporting Standards sets out the 
transition rules, which must be applied, when IFRS is adopted for the first time. The standard 
sets out certain mandatory exemptions to retrospective application and certain optional 
exemptions. The optional exemptions available and taken by the Group are as  follows: 
 
(i) Share-based transactions; the Group adopted the exemption in IFRS 1 which allows a first 

time adopter to apply the new standard only to share options granted after 7 th November 
2002 that have not vested by 1st January 2005. 

 
(ii) Business combinations; the Group adopted the business combinations exemption in IFRS 

1. It has not restated business combinations that took place prior to the 1 January 2005 
transition date. 

 
(b) Main policy differences between IFRS and UK GAAP 
 

(i) Share compensation expense; IFRS 2 Share-based Payment 
 

IFRS 2 requires that the fair value for share options to employees be estimated and charged to 
the income statement over the vesting period of the incentive. This applies to all share options 
granted except those covered by the IFRS 1 exemptions mentioned above. 
 
(ii) Capitalisation of development costs; IAS 38 Intangible assets 

 
Under UK GAAP all expenditure on research and development was expensed as incurred. 
Under IFRS, research expenditure is recognised as an expense as costs are incurred but 
costs incurred on product development are capitalised as intangible assets when it is probable 
that the development will provide future economic benefit, considering its commercial and 
technical feasibility, resources are available for the development and costs can be measured 
reliably. Other development expenditures are recognised as costs are incurred. Capitalised 
product development is amortised from completion of development over 3 years. 
 
(iii) Acquisition of subsidiary; IFRS 3 Business Combinations 

 
Goodwill represents the excess of the cost of an acquisition over the fair value of the net 
identifiable assets of the acquired subsidiary at the date of acquisition. Goodwill is not 
amortised, instead it is subject to annual impairment tests, or more frequently if there is an 
indication of impairment. 



 
IFRS 3 also requires that intangible assets acquired are identified separately from goodwill. 
Hence for the business combination acquired after 1 January 2005 part of the cost of 
acquisition has been allocated to Intangible assets for the element that relates to the fair value 
of the software acquired. This element is then amortised through the income statement over 
three years. 
 
(iv) Fair value of cash flow hedge; IAS 39 Financial Instruments 
 
The Group enters into forward currency contracts and options in order to hedge against the 
cash flow risk of foreign currency cash flows. Derivatives are initially recognised at fair value 
on the date the contract is entered into and subsequently re-measured in future periods at their 
fair value. The movement in fair values is taken to the income statement. 
 
Offset against the movement in these fair values in the income statement is the foreign 
exchange revaluation of the repayable portion of inter-company 
 

(c) Reconciliations between IFRS and UK GAAP 
 

(i) Reconciliation of UK GAAP loss to IFRS profit for the year ended 31 December 2005 

   Note £’000 
     
Loss for period as reported under UK GAAP  (734) 
     
Adjustments for:     
Share compensation expens e   (b)(i) 224 
Capitalisation of development costs    (b)(ii) 577 
Reinstate amortisation of goodwill   (b)(iii) 389 
Amortisation of intangible assets    (b)(iii) (171) 
Fair value of  financial instruments   (b)(iv) (172) 
Foreign exchange movement on inter-company loan   (b)(iv) 290 

Adjustment to operating expenses     1,137 

     

Profit for period as reported under IFRS  403 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
(ii) Reconciliations of equity from UK GAAP to IFRS      

   Note  
As at 1 

January 2005
Year ended 31 

December 2005
     £’000 £’000 
     
Total equity as reported under UK GAAP    3,889 4,771
       
Adjustments for:        
Share compensation expense to income statement    (b)(i)  (515) 224

Share compensation expense to reserves    (b)(i)  515 (224)
Foreign exchange movement on loans to income 
statement   

(b)(v) 
 (214) 290

Foreign exchange movement on loans to reserves    (b)(v)  214 (290)
     - -

     
Capitalisation of development costs    (b)(ii)  - 577

Amortisation of intangible assets    (b)(iii)  - (171)
Allocation of software to intangible assets   (b)(iii)  - 898
     - 1,304
     
Allocation of software from goodwill   (b)(iii)  - (898)

Reinstate amortisation of goodwill   (b)(iii)  - 389
     - (509)

     
Fair value of cash flow hedge   (b)(v)  129 (43)
     

Total equity as reported under IFRS     4,018 5,523
 
(iii) Reconciliation of cash flows from UK GAAP to IFRS 

 
The consolidated statement of cash flows prepared under IFRS presents substantially the 
same information as that required under UK GAAP. 

 
Under IFRS only three categories of cash flow activity are required to be reported: operating, 
investing and financing. Cash flows from returns on investments and servicing of finance under 
UK GAAP are including as operating activities and investing activities respectively under IFRS. 
There are no other material differences between the cash flow statement presented under 
IFRS and the cash flow statement presented under UK GAAP. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
(d)  Detailed reconciliations between IFRS and UK GAAP 

 
(i) Reconciliation of UK GAAP profit and loss account to IFRS income statement for the year ended             
    31 December 2005 

  UK GAAP 
Effect of transition 

to IFRS IFRS 
  £’000  £’000  £’000 
     
Revenue  15,457 - 15,457 
Cost of sales  (2,160) - (2,160) 
Gross profit  13,297 - 13,297 
     
Operating expenses  (14,092) 1,137 (12,955) 
Operating (loss)/profit  (795) 1,137 342 
     
Interest receivable  35 - 35 
Interest payable  (17) - (17) 
(Loss)/profit before tax  (777) 1,137 360 
     
Taxation  43 - 43 
(Loss)/profit for the year  (734) 1,137 403 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
(ii) Reconciliation of equity at 1 January 2005 from UK GAAP to IFRS  

  UK GAAP 
Effect of transition 

to IFRS IFRS 
  £’000  £’000  £’000 
Non-current assets      
Goodwill  296 - 296 
Intangible fixed assets  264 - 264 
Property, plant and equipment  1,173 - 1,173 
  1,733 - 1,733 
Current assets      
Inventories  268 - 268 
Trade and other receivables  3,472 - 3,472 
Financial assets – derivative financial instruments  - 129 129 
Cash and cash equivalents   1,075 - 1,075 
  4,815 129 4,944 
Current liabilities     
Trade and other payables  (2,608) - (2,608) 
Provisions  (41) - (41) 
  (2,649) - (2,649) 
     
Net current assets   2,166 129 2,295 
     
Non-current liabilities     
Provisions  (10) - (10) 
Net assets   3,889 129 4,018 

     
Shareholders’ equity     
Ordinary shares   1,492 - 1,492 
Share premium  2,076 - 2,076 
Other reserves  17,348 - 17,348 
Retained earnings  (17,027) 129 (16,898) 
Total shareholders’ equity  3,889 129 4,018 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
(ii) Reconciliation of equity at 31 December 2005 from UK GAAP to IFRS  

  UK GAAP 
Effect of transition 

to IFRS IFRS 
  £’000  £’000  £’000 
     
Non-current assets      
Goodwill  2,061 (509) 1,552 
Intangible fixed assets  175 1,304 1,479 
Property, plant and equipment  902 - 902 
  3,138 795 3,933 
Current assets      
Inventories  294 - 294 
Trade and other receivables  3,213 - 3,213 
Cash and cash equivalents   2,604 - 2,604 
  6,111 - 6,111 
Current liabilities     
Trade and other payables  (2,798) - (2,798) 
Financial liabilities – derivative financial instruments  - (43) (43) 
Provisions  (170) - (170) 
  (2,968) (43) (3,011) 
     
Net current assets   3,143 (43) 3,100 
     
Non-current liabilities     
Provisions  (10) - (10) 
Contingent consideration  (1,500) - (1,500) 
  (1,510) - (1,510) 
     

Net assets   4,771 752 5,523 
     
     
Shareholders’ equity     
Ordinary shares   1,605 - 1,605 
Share premium  3,510 - 3,510 
Other reserves  17,348 - 17,348 
Retained earnings  (17,692) 752 (16,940) 
Total shareholders’ equity  4,771 752 5,523 

 
 

(e) Accounting policies adopted for the year ending 31 December 2006 
 

Foreign currency translation 
Functional and presentation currency 
Items included in the financial statements of each of the Group’s entities are measured using the 
currency of the primary economic environment in which the entity operates (the ‘functional 
currency’). The consolidated financial statements are presented in Pounds Sterling, which is the 
Company’s functional and presentation currency. 

 
Transactions and balances  
Foreign currency transactions are translated into the functional currency using the exchange rates 
prevailing at the dates  of the transactions. Foreign exchange gains and losses resulting from the 
settlement of such transactions and from the translation at year-end exchange rates of monetary 
assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are recognised in the income statement. 
 



 
Group companies  
The results and financial position of all group entities (none of which has the currency of a 
hyperinflationary economy) that have a functional currency different from the presentation currency 
are translated into the presentation currency as follows: 
- assets and liabilities for each balance sheet presented are translated at the closing rate at the     
  date of that balance sheet; 
- income and expenses for each income statement are translated at average exchange rates; and 
- all resulting exchange differences are recognised in reserves. 

 
 Property, plant and equipment 

Property, plant and equipment is shown at cost less subsequent depreciation. Cost includes  
expenditure that is directly attributable to the acquisition of the items. 
 
Depreciation on assets is calculated using the straight-line method to allocate the cost of each 
asset to its residual value over its estimated useful life, as follows: 
Leasehold improvements - over the period of the lease 
Computer hardware and software - over 3 years 
Furniture, fixtures and fittings – over 4 years 

 
 Investments 

Investments in subsidiaries are stated at cost less any provision for impairment. 
 

 Goodwill 
Goodwill represents the excess of the cost of an acquisition over the fair value of the Group’s share 
of the net identifiable assets of the acquired subsidiary at the date of acquisition. Goodwill is tested 
annually for impairment and carried at cost less accumulated impairment losses. The carrying 
value of capitalised goodwill is reviewed if events or changes in circumstances indicate a potential 
impairment. Any impairment is charged to the income statement. Gains and losses on the disposal 
of an entity include the carrying amount of goodwill relating to the entity sold. Goodwill is allocated 
to cash-generating units for the purpose of impairment testing. 

 
 Intangible assets  

Acquired computer software licences and software acquired in the Tamesis acquisition are 
capitalised on the basis of the costs incurred to acquire and bring to use the specific software. 
These costs are amortised over their estimated useful lives (three years). Costs associated with 
maintaining computer software programs are recognised as an expense as incurred. 

 
 Impairment of assets 

Assets that have an indefinite useful life are not subject to amortisation and are tested annually for 
impairment and whenever events or changes in circumstance indicate that the carrying value may 
not be recoverable. Assets that are subject to amortisation are tested for impairment whenever 
events or changes in circumstance indicate that the carrying value may not be recoverable. An 
impairment loss is recognised for the amount by which the assets carrying value exceeds its 
recoverable amount. The recoverable amount is the higher of an asset’s fair value less costs to sell 
and value in use. For the purposes of assessing impairment, assets are grouped at the lowest 
levels for which they are separately identifiable cash flows (cash generating units). 
 

 Research and development 
Research expenditure is recognised as an expense as incurred. Costs incurred on product 
development are capitalised as intangible assets when it is probable that the development will 
provide economic benefits, considering its commercial and technical feasibility, resources are 
available for the development and costs can be measured reliably. Other development 
expenditures are recognised as costs are incurred. Capitalised product development is amortised 
from completion of development over 3 years. 
 

 Inventories 
Inventories are stated at the lower of cost and net realisable value.  
 
 
 
 



 Deferred income tax 
Deferred income tax is provided in full, using the liability method, on temporary differences arising 
between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their carrying amounts in the consolidated 
financial statements. The deferred income tax is not accounted for on the initial recognition of an 
asset or liability in a transaction, other than a business combination, that at the time of the 
transaction affects neither accounting nor taxable profit or loss. Deferred income tax is determined 
using tax rates (and laws) that have been enacted or substantially enacted by the balance sheet 
date and are expected to apply when the related deferred income tax asset is realised or the 
deferred income tax liability is settled. 
 
Deferred income tax assets are recognised to the extent that it is probable that future taxable profit 
will be available against which the temporary differences can be utilised. 
 
Deferred income tax is provided on temporary differences arising on investments in subsidiaries 
except where the timing of the reversal of the temporary difference is controlled by the Group and it 
is probable that the temporary difference will not reverse in the foreseeable future. 
Deferred income tax balances are not discounted. 
 

 Employee benefits 
Pension obligations  
The Group operates a defined contribution scheme which is open to UK and US employees . 
The Group pays contributions to publicly or privately administered pension insurance schemes on a 
mandatory, contractual or voluntary basis. The Group has no further payment obligations once the 
contributions have been paid. The contributions are recognised as employee benefit expense when 
they are due. 
 
Termination benefits 
Termination benefits are payable when employment is terminated before the normal retirement 
date, or when an employee accepts voluntary redundancy in exchange for these benefits. The 
Group recognises termination benefits when it is demonstrably committed to either: terminating the 
employment of current employees according to a detailed formal plan without possibility of 
withdrawal; or providing termination benefits as a result of an offer made to encourage voluntary 
redundancy. 

 
Share-based benefits  
The Group operates two share options schemes; the Enterprise Management Incentive Scheme 
and the 2003 Share Option Scheme (Inland Revenue unapproved).  
 
The fair value of options are recognised as an employee benefit expense with a corresponding 
increase in reserves  over the vesting period. The proceeds received net of any directly attributable 
transaction costs are credited to share capital (nominal value) and share premium when the options 
are exercised.  
 

 Revenue recognition 
Revenue comprises the fair value of the sale of goods and services, net of value added tax. 
Revenue is  recognised as follows: 
 

    - Non-refundable installation income: this is invoiced in advance of installation work and is taken to   
      the Income statement in line with the performance of the work.  

 
   - Monthly end user or lot charges, monthly maintenance and income on any rentals – these are 
     credited to the income statement in the period in which the service is provided. 

 
- Income from consultancy, software development projects and perpetual licences – this is    
  recognised in the income statement when and to the extent that the Company obtains the right to    

               consideration in exchange for its performance in accordance with the terms for acceptance set out    
               in the customer contracts. 

 
 Leases 

Costs in respect of operating leases are charged to the income statement on a straight line basis 
over the lease term.  
 



Assets purchased under finance leases are recorded as tangible fixed assets in the Balance Sheet. 
The obligations to pay future capital instalments are shown in creditors and are analysed between 
amounts falling due within one year and amounts after more than one year. The asset value is 
calculated at the inception of the contract as the purchase price of the asset, and the finance 
charge is allocated to accounting periods on the sum of the digits basis. 
 

 Accounting for derivative financial instruments and hedging activities 
The Group enters into forward currency contracts and options in order to hedge against the cash 
flow risk of foreign currency cash flows. Derivatives are initially recognised at fair value on the date 
the contract is entered into and subsequently re-measured in future periods at their fair value. The 
movement in fair values is taken to the income statement. 
 
The fair value of forward contracts is determined using forward exchange market rates at the 
balance sheet date. 
 
Cash and cash equivalents 
Cash and cash equivalents includes cash in hand, deposits held at call with banks, other short term 
highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less, and bank overdrafts. 
 

 Segment reporting 
A business segment is a group of assets and operations engaged in providing products or services 
that are subject to risks and returns that are different from those of other business segments. A 
geographical segment is engaged in providing products or services within a particular environment 
that are subject to risks and returns that are different from those of other economic environments. 
 
All direct costs of a segment are included in that segment’s result.  

 
Financial assets 
Purchases  and sales of financial assets are recognised on the trade-date – the date on which the 
group commits to purchase or sell the asset. Financial assets are initially recognised at fair value 
and transaction costs are expensed in the income statement. Financial assets are derecognised 
when the rights to receive cash flows from the investments have expired or have been transferred 
and the group has transferred substantially all risks  and rewards of ownership.  
 
Gains or losses arising from changes in the fair value of the financial assets are presented in the 
income statement within in the period in which they arise.  
 
Provisions 
Provisions are measured at the present value of the expenditures expected to be required to settle 
the obligation using a pre-tax rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of 
money and the risks specific to the obligation.  

 
 

10. Copies of this statement 
 

Copies of this statement are available from the Company Secretary at the Company’s registered 
office at Cottons Centre, Hay’s Lane, London SE1 2QP, or from the investor relations section of the 
Company’s website at www.patsystems.com  

 


